Town of Cape Elizabeth

Ordinance Committee Minutes

November 19, 2020
7:00 p.m. 
Remote meeting

As a result of the COVID-19 virus, the Ordinance Committee conducted the meeting via remote access as provided by Maine law. The Ordinance Committee used Zoom meeting to conduct the meeting and allowed the public to remotely attend and participate. Zoom allowed all Ordinance Committee members and members of the public to hear all discussion and hear votes, which were taken by roll call, as required by law. A meeting link was provided to access the meeting by video/audio.
Present:
Penny Jordan, Chair



Jamie Garvin



Chris Straw

Staff:  Maureen O'Meara, Town Planner, Chief Paul Fenton

Councilor Penny Jordan called the meeting to order. The minutes of the October 26, 2020 meeting were approved 3-0. 

Public Comment

Jim Morra, 5 Waumbek Rd - He attended the November 9, 2020 Conservation Committee meeting when parking limits at Cliff House Beach were discussed. These waterfront issues are also experienced at Two Lights, Fenway Rd and Trundy Beach. He summarized the problems as safety (access for emergency vehicles), overuse and neighborhood character (impacted by tourism parking). You should determine the number of people that can reasonably use an open space and limit parking based on that. 

Tom Meyers, 4 Seaview Ave - He seconds Mr. Morra's comments. You should look at this town wide and not just at Cliff House Beach. 

Chair Jordan asked about the impact of potentially prohibiting all parking allowed on-street when the recommendation is for allowing parking on one side?
Mr. Meyers supports the recommendation of no parking in some areas. In order to address overuse and neighborhood impacts, he supports restricting parking to residents only. It works elsewhere. He wants to flesh this out with a small group meeting around the table and include other neighborhoods.

Tom Mikulka, 4 Mountain View Rd - He agrees this issues goes beyond Cliff House Beach. He wants a work session [in-person].

Chair Jordan asked if anyone has talked to other neighborhoods? 

Mr. Mikulka said no one has.

The public comment period ended.

Traffic Ordinance Parking Amendments

Chair Jordan noted that Councilors Caitlin Jordan and Jeremy Gabrielson attended the meeting and provided an overview of policy discussion and how no parking restrictions at Kettle Cove might be integrated into Cliff House Beach Park. 
Councilor Garvin agreed the committee should take a wider look, but solutions will be different. Solving one area's problem is not contingent on solving others. For example, Two Lights has a significant commercial attraction and tourism that differs from Cliff House Beach.

The committee began review of the text changes to the Traffic Ordinance. There was general agreement on limiting the Kettle Cove launch to parking associated with boat launching.

Chair Jordan asked if the committee should move to a discussion of Cliff House Beach based on the input received? 
Councilor Garvin said that residential parking limits are challenging, mostly due to enforcement burdens. 

Chair Jordan agreed. A symptom of Cape's open space, how do we maintain our sense of community and assets and not become a tourism site? We should have a neighborhood focus. There are similar challenges in Shore Acres where people support access to the shore.

Councilor Straw wants these comments remembered when the Town Council considers the Short Term Rental amendments. 

Mr. Morra said the problem is throughout town and the response should be uniform, but not delay Cliff House Beach. Kettle Cove prohibits parking on both sides for residents and visitors. Kettle Cove should be used as a model. 

Councilor Garvin said the only town comparison is Fort Williams, where we exempt town residents from parking fees. The difference is we have third party enforcement there. Unless we budget for added staff to perform parking enforcement, this is not a priority for the police department. We may overengineer the solution to the problem. He supports limited parking. We can see how it works and then adjust.
Chair Jordan agreed and also agreed with Councilor Straw's support of bike and pedestrian facilities and no parking on Shore Rd, similar to Kettle Cove. She supports parking to accommodate handicapped access. We are not fixing the problem if we just move the parking.

Councilor Garvin gave Surf Rd/Cottage Rd and Casino Beach as an example. There is similar street width, but no public access, significant usage of the beach and Surf Rd has no parking on one side. Garden Circle has no parking at all. It appears to be working and was safer when Fort Williams was closed.

Mr. Mikulka does not agree that Surf Rd is a valid comparison to Cliff House Beach.

Councilor Garvin explained that Casino Beach is a private beach rather than public, but still heavily used. There is overflow parking to Shore Rd on occasion. Surf Rd is very narrow. 

Mr. Mikulka said Casino Beach is resident use only, so people walk there. Cliff House Beach has pressure from non-residents and folks from outside the neighborhood looking for parking.

Councilor Garvin said the public/private beach usage levels are close. There are visitors who are not familiar with the road. "Not from the neighborhood" can be understood different ways.

Mr. Meyers said the Casino Beach usage is capped so there is less pressure on Surf Rd, where he once lived. One side only parking takes care of safety but the neighborhood character issue remains. When Fort Williams was closed, the Sherwood Forest neighborhood was posted neighbors only.

Councilor Garvin responded that those were temporary and emergency postings and not long-term. Some were "citizen posted."
Mr. Meyers said that is his neighborhood, where the public has found them.

Councilor Garvin noted that the unique nature of Cliff House Beach constricts in size due to the tides. Is there general overuse?

Mr. Mikulka responded that the tide is part of the issue. He counted 125 people, which is a lot for the beach. Folks who grew up here felt it was too dense so they stopped visiting the beach, which is sad. Beach use has changed over 10 years.
Councilor Garvin suggested that even there is no one driving, the beach can be overtaxed.
Mr. Mikulka said there is no easy solution but no parking would limit beach use.

Councilor Straw speculated that someone visiting Willard Beach and circling with no parking would then visit Cliff House Beach nearby.

Mr. Meyer observed people piling out of a car and asked them how they found the beach? There was no parking at Willard, so they google "beaches near me" and go to Cliff House Beach.

Chief Fenton said the same issues are at Higgins Beach. Tourism is spreading everywhere. If you eliminate parking, what is the consequences analysis? What do you do with contractors, when driveways are short, when adult kids are home, when residents have visitors? When he signed no parking around the "Qwens peninsula," circulation improved with no major overflow of parking into other areas.

Chair Jordan asked about consequences of one-sided parking with contractors, etc?

Chief Fenton said that if you prohibit parking, this is the rule even on cloudy days, even when contractors get all the available spots early (7am).

Councilor Straw said all the options improve conditions but the town should do the same parking restrictions in all areas. He prefers no parking on Seaview Ave past the Glen Ave intersection. He would use the transfer station sticker to restrict to residents only and then not enforce it. 

Councilor Garvin supports one-side only parking. If visitors arrive at Cliff House Beach and there is no parking, perhaps they will move on.

Chair Jordan supports that strategy and encouraged the neighborhood to monitor beach usage next summer.

Mr. Meyers would like to follow Chief Fenton's example and try resident only parking with voluntary compliance, don't sweat enforcement. What makes sense on Glen Ave? Try resident only on one side and don't worry about the other side. 

The committee began discussing various options for limiting parking on Seaview Ave and Glen Ave, including adding no parking to the north side of Seaview adjacent to Shore Rd. Chair Jordan suggested allowing parking by commercial vehicles.

Mr. Mikulka suggested that a plumber can park in someone's driveway or on Shore Rd. He supports trying resident parking and then not enforcing it.

Chief Fenton explained that with resident only parking, residents will expect enforcement. Resident parking only is not a "safety" issue. If it is enforced, guests of residents will also be ticketed. He does not want citizen frustration with lack of enforcement, then spreading his officers too thin, and finally waiving citations.
Councilor Garvin stated it is poor practice to adopt regulations with no intent to enforce. If we do not have clear parameters to decide when to prohibit parking, we will be bombarded with similar requests from other neighborhoods to have resident only parking. If we do adopt residential parking only, we should take the time to create standards before we do it, similar to the speed limit issue the Town Council just dealt with. 
Ellen Rogers, Glen Ave - She wants more than a one side only parking restriction.

Michael Messerschmidt, Seaview at Glen Ave - Where you have residential parking only such as on Surf Rd, how is that policed? How do you handle contractors? He prefers resident only parking. Most parking is people from other communities and it took 5 years to get to the breaking point. Gentle reminders to visitors work.

The committee agreed that a map showing the proposed parking limits should be provided and reviewed at the next meeting. The map will include no parking on Glen Ave on one side only, in part due to the curve and sight line limitations.

In reviewing the definition of vehicle, Councilor Straw asked if people will park trailers on Kettle Cove Rd. Councilor Caitlin Jordan said commercial fishermen don't park on the road and the definition was left as is.

Review of Site Plan regulation of small businesses
Chair Jordan introduced this item. She reviewed the site plan regulations and believes that there is an opportunity to prepare an application and meet the standards without the cost of an engineer or lawyer. She asked staff about options for lesser review.
Ms. O'Meara said there are standards and the applicant must provide information for the record to show that the standards have been met. The Planning Board tried to take a lighter touch with a review that included only minimal site changes. The town was sued, and the plan remanded to the Planning Board twice for further action, so adherence to standards must happen. An example of an alternative approach is demonstrated by the town's review of subdivisions, which has both major and minor subdivision review. The town could create major and minor site plan review, but they you need to define what is major and which standards would not apply to minor review. In her experience, town residents really expect full review and creating a lesser review would be controversial to define.

Councilor Straw felt the current rules were fine as is.

Lisa Burleson, Sawyer Rd - She sent an email to the Town Council requesting relief from site plan review to expand to a day care facility. The state daycare license is for 12 children and only 2 towns require review at 6 children. With the virus, there is more demand for childcare.

Councilor Straw said the issue is rooted in the Zoning Ordinance Home Day Care definition. He supports differentiating the day care regulations by zoning district. Keep the home day care definition at it is at 6 for the RB and RC districts. Day care is a high intensity use in a compact residential district. It may be fine to have more than 6 in the RA District. 

Councilor Garvin asked about town operating at the state threshhold. He would have to weigh the blanket approach or switching to differentiation by zoning district. 

The committee agreed to have staff do a survey of day care regulations in other communities.

Councilor Gabrielson favors regulations that align with state regulations and likes Councilor Straw's approach.

Ms. Burleson understands that 12 kids may not be best in some places and she wants neighbors to be able to voice an opinion. She needs the change now.
Next meeting

The next meeting will be on Thursday, December 17th, at 7:00 p.m., which is after the new Town Council is sworn in on December 14th. Councilor Straw was thanked for his service and how he has added to the discussion. The next meeting will include Parking amendments to the Traffic Ordinance, Daycare amendments, and Bottle Shed Amendment. The meeting adjourned at 9:06 p.m.
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